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Cannabis in Spiritual Practice
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“Will Johnson has a clear understanding of the human ‘mindbody,’ how we limit ourselves, how we can free ourselves from those limitations to awaken to 
unconditioned reality, and how cannabis can play a valuable role in that 
awakening journey when used skillfully. His articulation of these central human 
concerns is as clear as his understanding. Cannabis in Spiritual Practice 
seamlessly blends principle and practice into accessible, applicable guidance.”

STEPHEN GRAY, AUTHOR OF CANNABIS AND SPIRITUALITY

“For those who value the herb for her limitless potential, Cannabis in Spiritual Practice is the next level. Highly recommend.”

GRAHAM HANCOCK, AUTHOR OF FINGERPRINTS OF THE GODS AND 
SUPERNATURAL



 

To the Buddhist world, whose abstention from intoxicants reveals 
profoundly calm states of mind

And to the followers of Shiva, whose use of cannabis awakens ecstasy through the body



Refrain from harming living things.

Refrain from taking what’s not given.

Refrain from sexual misconduct.

Refrain from lying.

Refrain from taking intoxicants.

THE FIVE PRECEPTS THAT BUDDHIST STUDENTS TAKE UPON ENTERING THE BUDDHIST PATH
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The sages call out to Indra

“Drink the juice of soma.”

HYMN 12, “SOMA PAVANAMA,” RIG VEDA



Introduction

IN THE MID-1990s I WAS INVITED to be the sermonizer-of-the-day at a Unitarian church outside of Baltimore, Maryland. I’d been one of the support-team therapists for a member of that congregation during her recovery from a particularly nasty cancer, and she felt the spiritual orientation of the work we did together was just as important, perhaps even more so, than the more purely physical aspects of the therapy she received. And so she wanted to share her excitement about the 
practices that had been so meaningful to her with her fellow congregants.

Of all the organized religions, the Unitarians are unique in that they don’t 
just preach their own particular perspective and dogma, but openly embrace the 
many different symbols, teachers, and understandings of all the different 
religions. For this reason I felt comfortable in sharing with them not just the 
open-heart practices of Jesus, but the deeply body-oriented practices of 
Rumi—the thirteenth-century Sufi poet, mystic, and originator of the dance of 
the whirling dervish—as well as an embodied approach to the practices of the 
Buddha. Had this been a more traditional Christian community, a Buddhist sangha, 
a Sufi gathering, a Shaivite yoga group, or an entheogenic explorers circle, I 
would have spoken through the metaphors of their particular orientations. But 
with the Unitarians I felt I could draw freely on all of these sources—and 
indeed this is what I did. Over the course of a short sermon, which was more of 
a guided interaction with the congregation than a traditional sermon, I decided 
to push the edges a bit and watched as the entire room became more embodied, 
connected both to one another as well as the source of all things. It was a 
magical moment.

At the end of the service, the minister approached me. “I need to speak to 
you,” he said tersely.

Uh-oh, I thought. Had I gone too far? Had I finally gone and put my foot in 
my mouth this time? We set up a time to meet privately the next day.

As it turned out, I hadn’t committed any kind of spiritual faux pas at 
all—quite the opposite in fact. The minister had been enthralled by what had 
happened the day before and was genuinely interested in the kinds of practices 
that had led me to what I shared with his congregation.

And so I told him in some detail about the sitting meditation practices that 
I explore on a daily basis, about the practices of spontaneous movement that 
always accompany the sitting practices as a kind of energetic foil, of the 
gazing practices of Rumi, of the understanding I’d garnered from studying the 
psychology of the Buddha, all the time filtering everything through the healing 
lens of bodily sensation championed by the Somatic teachers of the West. It was 
a wonderful and open conversation, with neither of us holding back on our 
queries and responses.

And then he abruptly shifted gear. “What I need to ask you now is this: Do 
you use cannabis in conjunction with any of these practices?”

Well, I hadn’t seen that coming.

In the spiritual world, the use of mind-altering substances is generally 
considered taboo, with no wiggle room whatsoever. The spiritual world’s 
predominant attitude toward cannabis is fiercely negative, and the herb is 
viewed as something to be avoided and completely let go of as one enters into 
the new life of the spirit—whether your calling is Buddhist, Muslim, Jewish, 
Christian—indeed if you are drawn to any of the organized religions or 
traditional spiritual practices. And here was a Unitarian minister openly asking 
me if I used cannabis for the practices we’d been discussing for the past hour.

The “spiritually correct” answer to this question is “Why, no, of course not, don’t ever use any drugs at all, don’t go anywhere near them, never would, they’re just not appropriate, perhaps I did once, but not anymore, the practices themselves are much more potent and their effects are diminished if one resorts to any kind of mind-altering substance.”

But that answer, as convenient and spiritually correct as it would be, would 
not have been honest. As a teacher of Buddhist dharma, I’m something of an 
anomaly and outlier when it comes to the use of cannabis. During the long 
meditation retreats that I teach, I fully embrace the traditional Buddhist 
precepts—one of which strictly forbids the consumption of any mind-altering 
substance—and insist that my students follow them. And I do this not because I 
feel bound by tradition, but because it works. But on my own, back home in the 
daily practices that I regularly explore with my wife, I will often enjoy what I 
call a “homeopathic dose” of cannabis, the sacrament of the great Hindu god 
Shiva, and take a toke before entering into the deeply body-oriented movement 
practices that I also regularly explore—traditional hatha yoga, spontaneous 
movement and dance, aerobic walks, and Pilates—as well as for creative 
expressions of music and art and for exploring the energies of touch with my 
wife. And I do this not because I’m a rebel against authority or tradition but, 
again, because it works. At home I make a distinction between what I call my 
purification practices and what I call my celebration practices. Traditional 
Buddhist teachings of focus and concentration are best explored with a calm, 
clear, and unmedicated mind, while ecstatic surrender to the feeling energies of 
the body through dance, gazing, music, and lovemaking, are almost always 
enhanced for me through invoking Shiva and ingesting his favored herb. Buddhist 
practices purify the body and calm the mind. Shaivite practices celebrate the 
body and illuminate the mind.

And so—what else could I do?—I replied as openly and honestly as possible to the minister’s unexpected question. “Yes, there are times when the use of cannabis powerfully supports and catalyzes my spiritual practices, and it 
certainly functioned as God’s medicine for me and helped heal and dispel a great 
deal of confusion and misperception when I first came upon it as a young man. In 
truth, though, there are some practices that it doesn’t work well for at all, 
while there are others for which it almost feels like an intrinsic component of 
the practice.”

The minister went on to tell me that he was part of a small group of 
Unitarian ministers who wanted to put forth a statement that they hoped would be 
embraced by the entire church, something to the effect of: “Our church supports the medical, creative, and spiritual uses of cannabis.” He even went on to ask if I would be willing to address a meeting of ministers about this very subject. Now I really wasn’t expecting that. I told him that I would, but as it turned out, nothing came of the invitation. Frankly, it was still too early for 
there to be a cultural shift away from criminally penalizing cannabis use, much 
less accepting and even promoting it in a religious environment.

The minister went on to speak about how cannabis prohibition has had the 
unfortunate side effect of stifling discussion of its potentially spiritual 
applications. He went on to say “We need people like you, Will, to help us 
understand how to use cannabis safely and effectively as a spiritual sacrament. 
We need to know specific protocols for how to use cannabis so that we’re moving 
ever closer to the source of God rather than further away from it.”

Let me be clear. My intention in writing this book is not in any way to 
encourage or promote the use of cannabis as a sacrament for spiritual practice. 
But neither is it to deny that, for many people it can be an important support 
and catalyst for their spiritual life. Cannabis works for some people; it 
doesn’t for others. It helps some people open up, but shuts other people down. 
As a teacher of dharma, I insist that ultimately everyone has to take 
responsibility and decide for themselves what best supports their spiritual 
practices, and what interferes with—or even sabotages—them. The reality is that 
many people today enjoy using cannabis for a wide variety of reasons. It may 
help them relax and feel better. It may help them see or hear better. It may 
yield insights, increase awareness, or—for better or worse—increase their appetite and make them sleepy. So long as there are people for whom the regular use of cannabis feels not like a violation of their spiritual integrity, but 
like a support and enhancement to the clarity and transformation they seek, I’d 
like to encourage them to use it the way Shiva did: as a sacrament to open the 
energies of the body and get closer to God, the source, the ground of being, 
one’s higher self, the mystery, the Great Wide Open, whatever word or phrase 
works for you. And so I will offer some specific protocols and practices in part 
2 of this book for doing just that.

But before we get to that, in part 1 I want to present a more traditional 
Buddhist perspective and speak to the benefits of abstinence with respect not 
only to cannabis, but to alcohol and all other recreational drugs, substances, 
and foods to which people can become addicted. From a Buddhist perspective, the 
problem is not just the effect of the substance itself so much as it is the 
inevitable craving for repetition that some of these substances can 
stimulate—some more than others, and for some people more than others. And the regular ingestion of these substances, in conjunction with the craving they 
spike, is viewed as disturbing the calm clarity of mind.

At almost all the retreats I have taught in the Buddhist tradition, someone 
has approached me and asked to speak with me privately about his or her regular 
use of cannabis. During our conversations they inevitably become teary-eyed as 
they speak not only of the shame they may personally feel but also of the subtle 
sense of disapproval they feel directed toward them by others in their spiritual 
community. I always tell these people that I view the spiritual world’s attitude 
toward cannabis as not all that different from the 1950s straight world’s 
attitude toward homosexuality: shaming, hostility, ostracism, and risk to career 
and social inclusion if they were exposed in their community. I speak to these 
closeted cannabis users, much as I’ve written here, of both perspectives, citing 
both the genuine benefits of abstinence as well as the potential benefits of 
using cannabis as a spiritual sacrament. (Interestingly, when I just looked up 
an antonym for abstinence, all I found were pejorative words for 
excessively indulgent behavior and nothing even remotely suggesting how the 
simple use of a substance, the opposite of abstinence, might be beneficial, even 
salubrious, instead of harmful.)

What I generally tell people is that I really don’t care what they do so long 
as it’s not harmful to themselves or others. What I do care about is how they’re 
doing what they’re doing when they’re doing it. If they’re someone for whom 
cannabis works well, and it’s not affecting their lives negatively and harming 
their relationships, then I share with them different cannabis-friendly 
practices that can powerfully support their awakening. And I go on to speak of 
how they can reconcile these practices with their Buddhist path and amalgamate 
them into it. Without exception, every one of these people has left our private 
interview with a huge weight lifted from his or her shoulders.

For those who feel that cannabis has no place in spiritual practice, we can 
justifiably point to how it makes many people more sleepy and muddled than 
awakened and clear. Once again, everything depends on how you’re doing what 
you’re doing when you’re doing it. Or, as a young man who was exploring ecstatic 
dance as his personal path of awakening once told me many years ago: “Cannabis 
is like technology. It can make some people smarter and other people dumber. So 
it’s not about the cannabis. It’s about you.”

So . . . if you’re drawn to embracing cannabis as an ally in your life, here 
are some practices to explore that will powerfully open you to a greater sense 
of awakening. And if you’re someone for whom the thought of cannabis as a 
potential spiritual ally strikes you as just plain wrong, here are some valid 
and legitimate reasons why cannabis isn’t for everyone. Ultimately, both of you 
are right. Everyone on a spiritual path is exploring a practice of 
awakening—whether sitting long hours in a zendo, dancing ecstatically through 
the night, focusing attention on mind and breath, or surrendering to the 
powerful energies of the body—and it doesn’t matter if you’re exploring one for which something like cannabis is a catalyst or not. What does matter is whether 
your decision to explore or abstain from cannabis—or other entheogenic 
sacraments—is right for you.

Reformulating the precepts of spiritual behavior from a list of things you 
shouldn’t do to a list of attitudes that will help you make discriminating 
decisions on your own—based on whether you experience something as being helpful 
to you or not—requires that you take great responsibility for your journey 
through life. When it comes to the issue of sacraments, a seeker who wants to 
take responsibility for his or her decisions as to what works and what doesn’t 
may come to the same conclusions as an acolyte who, without questioning, 
embraces the rules of the order, but if you’re a seeker who chooses to refrain 
from taking mind-altering sacraments, you will do so not because they’re 
forbidden to you but because they don’t work for you, or you’re not drawn to 
them in the first place. And if they do work for you, you can explore how they 
support your awakening without feeling spiritually inferior to, less evolved, or 
less committed than your friend, for whom the more traditional precept on 
abstinence forms a cornerstone of his or her house of dharma.



PART 1
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Calm Mind of Buddha





The Focusing of Awareness and the Calming of Mind

THE BUDDHA WENT OUT into the forest to calm his mind. He’d been born a prince, in a prosperous kingdom, and must have enjoyed every luxury and pleasure of the courtly life: a beautiful palace in which to live, servants to tend to any and every need, the best of food and drink, every amusement imaginable, the total absence of worry. From all reports, he was also remarkably attractive. His wife was reportedly equally beautiful. The goose that laid the golden egg had landed 
and nested on the branch of his birth. What a life!

And yet it wasn’t enough. What good are the riches of the world if our mind 
is disturbed, in turmoil, constantly churning like a sea in a storm? Most of us 
would probably gladly trade our troubles for his, but troubles are troubles, 
they come in all shapes and sizes, and this elegant, privileged prince was 
evidently quite troubled. It’s reported that he became deeply unnerved when he 
first became aware of the sickness, old age, suffering, and death that are part 
of every human life—the Four Horsemen of his personal apocalypse, which his 
parents had done their best to keep hidden from him so as not to upset his 
happiness. And his mind, no different from yours and mine, must have become 
anguished as a natural response to this new awareness, constantly churning out 
thoughts of disturbance and stress, obsessing over what he now understood was 
the imperfect mold into which all humans have been poured, but which we make 
such great efforts to forget and deny.

The entitlements of his life, as great as they were, weren’t enough to shield 
him from the newly acquired certainty that he, too, a prince of greatest 
privilege, wasn’t immune to being trampled by these four horsemen. As we all 
know, thoughts of this nature are often self-perpetuating, and this realization 
must have unleashed in him even further waves of disturbing thought. And so he 
did something almost unthinkable. He left the palace, his perfect wife, his 
privileged life, and went into the forest to live as an ascetic in hopes of 
attaining something that all the princely money in the world couldn’t buy: a 
calm and peaceful mind. He went into the forest a prince, Siddhartha Gautama, 
and came out many years later the Buddha, someone who has awakened from the 
sleepy dreams and obscuring thoughts that our mind confuses with reality.
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The primary focus of Buddhist practice is to calm the turbulence of the mind, with its concerns, worries, and out-of-control thoughts that subvert our 
happiness and distort our understanding of how reality is constructed. If we can 
quiet the surface waves of unbidden thoughts and replace the stormy seas of the 
mind with the mirrorlike stillness of a windless lake, then we can return to the 
silent presence found at the very center of our center. You may think your mind 
is already at peace, but be honest with yourself. Doesn’t your mind constantly 
fill with thought after thought, silent pronouncements that only you can hear, a 
constantly generating force field of background voices, all of them vying for 
your attention, keeping you from ever settling back down into the silent place 
in the middle of your body?

To calm the mind is to quieten the turbulent waves of thought that keep 
crashing on the shores of your silence and to become aware of what’s happening, 
right now, in your fields of vision, sound, touch, and—perhaps to a lesser 
degree—smell and taste as well. So long as you’re tossed around by stormy waves of thought, you lose awareness of what you can see and hear, of the feeling 
presence of the body, of the subtler smells and tastes that comprise the level 
of physical reality that most people would refer to as the real world.

The current popularity in the West of the Buddhist dharma (that is, its 
teachings and practices) is largely a function of our growing awareness that 
we’re both lost in thought and out of touch with the world of our senses. While 
conscious creative thought is one of the extraordinary achievements of our 
species, the creative unleashing of thought has not come without a shadowy 
downside. Conscious, creative thinking is one thing. But the out-of-control, 
semiconscious ramblings of thought that form the internal, involuntary monologue 
of the mind—the voice inside your head that sounds quite like your own voice, 
but heard from a muffled distance—is another.

And thought can be a pernicious thing. “Don’t believe everything your mind 
thinks,” cautions a current bumper sticker. Conscious, creatively inspired 
thought can enhance our lives and, by extension, all of humanity. But the 
involuntary monologue of the mind, the parade of random thought that we 
apparently have no control over, is generally nowhere nearly so inspired. On the 
contrary, it has a natural inclination for rapid-fire bursts, one thought after 
the other, many of which reflect artificial beliefs, biases, and fears that have 
little to do with reality. This torrent of involuntary thoughts distorts our 
understanding of what’s actually occurring around us, making it hard to know how 
to interact with, get along with—even love—our fellow humans.
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And so Siddhartha Gautama set out on a quest to figure out how to tame the mind. Through long years of struggle, and even what in retrospect might look like missteps, he came to understand that to calm the thought waves in the ocean of his mind he needed to focus his awareness on what’s actually occurring in the present moment—the sights, the sounds, the bodily sensations, the smells and tastes.

All thought, no matter its content, shares a similar characteristic: it 
obscures a clear apprehension of what’s here to be seen, heard, felt, smelled, 
and tasted. Sometimes this obscuration is minor, but sometimes it forms a 
distorting veneer that covers over that clear apprehension. When we’re lost in 
thought, weaving a web of fantasy around the storylines of our lives, we move 
through life in something of a daze. We don’t really see what’s here to be seen. 
(Haven’t you had the experience of driving a car on a long trip and suddenly 
waking to the realization that you can’t remember much of what happened during 
the ten previous miles?) We don’t really hear what’s here to be heard, either. 
We block out sounds instead of embracing them as composing the symphony and 
soundtrack of our lives. Even though tactile sensations—those little pinprick 
blips of shimmery feeling presence—exist on every part of the body, we rarely give ourselves permission to feel them. In all three of these cases—blocking out sight, sound, and sensation—we’re lost somewhere in our thoughts rather than present in our senses. Like sleepwalkers, we mostly manage to make our way safely enough without bumping into anything. But also like sleepwalkers, we’re unaware of what’s actually happening to us. The Buddha found that we have to wake up to what’s actually occurring if we want to calm our minds and enter the silence.
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